ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 5th September 2011 in the Village Hall at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr E Wilson (Chairman), Cllr J Dyball, Cllr D Gillard, Cllr R Miller, Cllr K Norris, Cllr A Bush and Mrs K Bradbury (acting Parish Clerk). 
Also present were District Councilor Mr P. Webb and two members of the public

APOLOGIES: Cllr M Munford
1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
There were none. 
2. minutes of the meeting held on 7th July 2011 
The minutes of the meeting on Monday 7th July were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
4. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 4th January 2010 bullet 2 Path between Foxhills open space and Deans Drove: Carried over as Cllr Munford was not present to provide an update on this topic.
Minute 8, 1st March 2010. Field and hedgerow ownership – Wareham Rd: school to Halls corner. The Parish Clerk reported that he had raised the matter as part of a wider list of outstanding topics taken up with the new DCC Highways management team (see email to Cllrs 20 Aug 2011). The intention is to arrange a meeting in the Autumn to discuss all the outstanding matters with the are Highways managers based at Ferndown.   
Minute 7, 5th August – Allotments security: Mr Warr has not yet relocated the disused Dyetts Field gates to close the gap in the hedge. 

Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Mr MacDonald. Cllr Miller had previously indicated to the Parish Clerk that he would seek advice regarding the best method to securely fix the plaque but he had nothing to report to date.
Minute 12, 1st November – Replacement village name sign. At the last meeting the Parish Clerk reported that he had written to DCC with a formal request for DCC to reinstate the former name sign. As no response had been received this matter is to be included in the list of outstanding matters to be discussed with the DCC Area Highways management team in the Autumn (see above).  
Minute 7, 9th May 2011.  Foxhills Play Area, fencing. This matter is covered in the paper considered under item 7 below (the paper by the Play Area Safety Sub Committee).  

Minute 10, 9th May 2011.  DCC changes to the Highways Vegetation Management Programme. This matter is to be included in the list of outstanding matters to be discussed with the DCC Area Highways management team in the Autumn (see above). 

Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: broken dolly posts.  It was noted that the broken dolly posts which had been reported to the Sports Club for attention. Consequently the Parish Clerk has contacted Peter Ashton to remind him of this outstanding matter.
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint. Cllr Colvey being absent there was nothing to report.
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Memorial Ground: “No Dogs” signs. Three sets of paired and backed signs were fitted to the gates on Tuesday 23rd August.  
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Cemetery : Cttee members to visit to view the distorted small yew tree. After a brief report of their observations and discussion based on this it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that if the yew tree had not been gifted to the Council it should be removed.
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Club Hall – self seeding plants along the car park fence. This has been reported to Steve Mills to attend to.
5. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park –  It was reported that the hedge has been nicely cut.
Row Park Paddock – A complaint was received from the adjacent landowner about thistles in the paddock seeding over his field. Mr Warr has been approached to deal with this.  
Allotments – The matter of the new padlock & chain and the issuing of replacement keys was reported at the August Full Council meeting. It was reported that the padlock is now in place and most of the allotment holders have been issued with their new keys.
Library Walk – Nothing to report.  
Memorial Green / War Memorial – It was reported that the railings and the gate are in need of attention although some expert advice should be sought to decide on the best form of treatment. It was agreed to RECCOMEND to full council that advice is sought on the work involved with a view to getting the work done next spring. 
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – It was reported that a large oak tree situated on privately owned land on the opposite side of Church Walk from Row Park Cemetery shed a very large branch during the heavy rainstorm on Thursday 25th August. This branch remained partly attached to the tree about 20 ft up and “bridged” the public footpath whilst the other end hit the ground in the cemetery covering several graves and destroying a memorial bench placed there by a bereaved family in 1992. At the break the branch remained precariously suspended up the tree. This matter was not brought to the Parish Clerk’s attention until late morning on Monday 22nd August. The Parish Clerk urgently attended the cemetery as soon as he was able to on Monday afternoon and discovered that, in his judgement, the fallen branch represented a serious danger to the public using the cemetery and Church Walk. He therefore cordoned the area off using red/white plastic tape. At that point, as he was uncertain of the owner of the land on which the tree stood, he immediately contacted the District Council and then the County Council seeking advice on a preferred supplier for emergency tree works to make the area safe. Based on the advice received, Banyards Ltd were contacted and immediately provided a team of three specialists who assessed the risks and then worked until 9pm that evening to dismantle the broken branch and lower it to the ground to make the area safe. Subsequently Banyards have provided a report indicating that further work is required to make the tree completely. A copy of this and a statement of the cost of the emergency call-out work has been forwarded to the Parish Council Chairman and F&P and E&A Committee chairpersons for information. Once the identity of the owner of the land on which the tree stands was verified, a copy of the above communications from Banyards was sent to him at his request. The landowner stated that it was his intention to forward this on to his insurer, but has subsequently contacted the Parish Clerk to say that his insurers have requested a claim letter from the Parish Council instead. The matter has been reported to the Council’s insurers and their advice sought. It was further reported that there has been no loss to the cemetery other than for the removal of the branch. The Committee expressed its thanks to the Clerk for his prompt action in removing this public hazard so promptly.
Club Hall – Nothing to report.    
Hedges and Ditches – The matter of perceived nuisance caused by Himalayan Balsam growing next to the brook between September Cottage and Brookside has been raised by a resident with a request that this is dealt with by the council. 
Foxhills Open Space – Nothing to report.  
MUGA – Nothing to report.  
Village Centre Project – nothing to report.  
6. MEMORIAL GROUND:  A resident who lives overlooking the memorial ground was allowed to speak because he had arrived late and missed the beginning of the meeting. The resident described himself as a respectful dog owner and raised an objection to the “No Dogs” signs, which he said had appeared without prior consultation with the local residents. He maintained that there was no problem of dog fouling and that this area was the only local space where dogs could safely be allowed to run off the lead. The Council’s reasons for installing the signs is that there is in fact a problem with dog fouling and  this is a memorial field dedicated to the War Dead and therefore deserves respect on those grounds. However it was suggested that the Council would investigate whether the Memorial ground was originally just open space.
7. List of council wants & needs to communicate to PDC for inclusion in Huntick Rd design brief for the Core Strategy.  

There will be an opportunity for members of the public to view the plans in early October in the Village Hall and the Library. Cllr Keith Norris has a list of Parish Council suggestion which he will circulate to all Councillors for their approval. It was suggested that the Parish Council arranges for space at both exhibitions to display this list and canvass opinions from the general public before making a final decision. Cllr Dyball will talk to the librarian about space for a display board, Cllr Norris, Cllr Miller and Cllr Bush will draw up the list and Mark Gracey will be asked to put the list on Facebook as well.
8. Consideration of the paper by the Play Area Safety Sub Committee.
The committee chairman introduced this item by reminding those present that they had received an emailed copy of this paper as pre-reading. During the discussion which followed it became apparent that there was just one item in need of urgent replacement and two that were less urgent.

Community Project: rather than refurbishing tired and old fashioned equipment, a Community Project along the lines of the Foxhills Play area was needed. Cllr Mrs J. Dyball reported that she had two or three volunteers lined up who were keen to take on such a project and the very thorough report makes a good starting point. Cllr Mrs E. Wilson and Cllr Mrs J. Dyball agreed to represent the Parish Council and Cllr K. Norris said he would pass on the papers relating to the Foxhills Play Area project.
Foxhills Play Area Fence:  This matter has been discussed at length and it was considered that the area does not need fencing.

It was agreed to RECOMMEND to full council the Foxhills Play area should not be fenced.
9. Proposal to install a dog bin adjacent to the footpath between Purbeck Rd and Frys Close. 
Those present were reminded that this matter had been raised at Full Council as a correspondence item from a resident who had pointed out a serious problem with dog mess frequently left on this footpath. In preparation for this item a photograph of the proposed site for the dog bin had been circulated to committee members.

It was agreed to RECOMEND to full council that the dog bin is located on the verge to the right of the water works gates, subject to the approval of PDC Environmental Services. 
10. Removal of school bus trips between Lytchett Matravers and Lytchett Minster school (see email forwarded to all Cllrs on 16th August).  It was considered that there was very little that the parish council could do about the withdrawal of this service, particularly in the present economic climate. However the Clerk was asked to write to the County Council to ask if an existing service could be diverted during school times. Alternatively the parent of children affected may wish to hire a small bus through Link Rider. Action: Parish Clerk to act accordingly. 
11. Sport Relief 2012 campaign – local opportunity. (see email to all Cllrs 16th August).
Cllr Wilson agreed to contact the campaign organiser to indicate an interest and Cllr Bob Miller would speak to the Sports Club to get them on board. 
12. Display equipment: report into options for purchasing a gazebo – Cllr Miller.    

Cllr Bob Miller had obtained two quotes for gazebos.  3 x 3metres, Heavy Duty at £149 or 4.5 x 3 metres, less substantial at £128. It was considered that the smaller gazebo would be more useful where space was short and the heavy duty struts would be more robust in windy weather.
It was agreed to RECOMEND to full council that a 3 x 3metre, heavy duty, preferably green gazebo be purchased for approximately £149
13. CORRESPONDENCE
There were no items of correspondence to report.
14. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
Cllr K. Norris:  reported that Dorset County Highways will be distributing 1ton dumpy bags of salt and grit provided they can be stored under cover.
Cllr K. Norris Reported on “Field in Trust”, that before a decision is made more information is required about setting up a charitable trust.

Cllr D. Gillard:  reported that the trees on the boundary of the recreation ground are growing tall and will soon be completely obscuring the view of Poole Harbour. Several Councilors agreed to meet and make a site visit before reporting back to the Council.

Cllr L Wilson:  Commented on the twinning tree which had been damaged. She indicated that she would see what the general view is, now that it is growing back.
Cllr R. Miller:  Reported that SILCA is holding a residential training week-end for Clerks on Saturday 26th and Sunday 27th November at £260 + VAT. The council should authorize the clerk to attend.

The meeting closed at 9.04pm
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